
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

20th January  2009

Present:
Councillor Freer (Chair)


Councillors Civil, C Groome, Lamb, Soans, Tebbutt, Titcombe, Watts and Wiley

Also Present:
Councillor Derbyshire

08.PP.38
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillor S Lynch.

08.PP.39
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 24th November 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

08.PP.40
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Soans declared a personal interest in item 6.

08.PP.41
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE AREA ACTION PLAN PREFERRED OPTIONS – CONSULTATION RESULTS


A report was submitted which advised members of the results of the public consultation on the Kettering Town Centre Action Plan Preferred Options and which sought agreement to the proposed policy direction for the Proposed Submission Plan stage of the Area Action Plan.


It was noted that over 200 individual representations had been made to the Area Action Plan consultation, with verbal comments being noted from approximately 1,200 visitors to the Town Centre Shop.  Over 100 people had attended the workshop events.


The key messages from the consultation responses were outlined, including the more direct north-south road link involving Eskdaill Street, protection of the heritage of the town and the need for an improved retail offer.
Discussion was held regarding the timescales for implementation of the projects and the description of the various quarters.  It was noted that delays had mainly been due to changes in the planning system since 2004, and the diversity of ownership within the town centre.  However, Kettering Borough Council were committed to creating local employment by using local companies and that Kettering Town Centre had no more empty premises than other towns in the country.

Members made the following points:-

· Consideration should be given to using a different term to ‘quarters’

· Continuing issues surrounding the Northampton Road railway bridge meant that it would be difficult to successfully relocate bus routes to the station and maintain the bus bays in Newland Street due to traffic congestion.

· Residents in St Peter’s Ward would not welcome an additional car park situated in a recreational area

· The Northampton Road bridge caused traffic congestion and was also dangerous for pedestrians.  It was important that problems associated with the railway bridge were resolved before electrification of the Midland main line

· The diversion of high vehicles added to congestion in other areas, eg the Rothwell Road roundabout


It was noted that the Northampton Road bridge and issues surrounding it, including future electrification of the line, could not be considered in isolation.  Consultants were currently looking at the Station Quarter, and an additional element of that consultation was to investigate measures to alleviate the existing problems caused by the bridge.  A report would be brought back to the Committee at a later date detailing the conclusions reached.  It was noted that the work undertaken by consultants was funded partly by Growth Area Funding.

Members noted that the Access and Movement Study was due to be completed by the end of March 2009, and the reintroduction of the third railway line between Kettering and Wellingborough was due to be completed by May.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i) the results of the public consultation on the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan Preferred Options be noted; and

(ii) the proposed policy direction for the Proposed Submission Plan be agreed in line with the report and comments contained in Appendix 2 to the report – Kettering Borough Council response, as amended by the comments outlined above.

08.PPC.42
ROTHWELL AND DESBOROUGH URBAN EXTENSION AREA ACTION PLAN – POSITION STATEMENT


A report was submitted which sought agreement to the draft Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan – Position Statement, for public consultation.


Councillor Belinda Humfrey (NCC) attended the meeting and addressed the Committee under the Council’s Right to Speak Policy.  Councillor Humfrey made the following points:-

· There was concern that the Urban Design Framework was only referred to three times in the Position Statement

· The Civic Society had previously submitted representations to the Council asking for a permanent Heritage Centre

· In relation to Preferred Policy 23 a request was made for reference to more litter bins in the town centre and more small shops and business uses

· The number of houses referred to (700) was queried.  It was requested that this be looked at again

· In respect of Safer Routes to School, it was felt that safety measures were already in place

· More safety measures were required in respect of the footway barrier on the Harborough Road railway bridge and crossings over the railway line

· In respect of green infrastructure, it was advised that part of the Millennium Green was preserved by the Millennium Trust

· There was no reference to ‘The Plens’ in the Ise Valley, which was a nature reserve enjoyed by members of the public

· The Ise Valley should be enhanced and protected

· The Environment Agency were protecting the weir


Councillor Humfrey was thanked for her comments.


Officers of the Council were thanked for their work in relation to the Position Statement.  It was felt that there was a need to look at primary school facilities during the consultation period.


It was noted that further consultation would be undertaken in August/September 2009, with a submission to the Secretary of State in December.  The Examination in Public was scheduled for April 2010 with adoption in September.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i) the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan – Position Statement be agreed for public consultation;

(ii) finalising of the Position Statement and Sustainability Appraisal be delegated to the Policy Development Manager in consultation with the Chair of the Committee, along with any minor matters requiring amendment as a result of the appraisal; and

(iii) the proposed six week public consultation period and process outlined in the report be agreed.

08.PPC.43
EAST KETTERING HOUSING MARKET ASSESSMENT


A report was submitted which advised members of the key findings of the East Kettering Housing Market Assessment (HMA) and sought agreement for it to be used as a background technical study.


It was noted that concern had been expressed at the meeting of the Committee held on 24th November 2008 that placing too great an emphasis on the delivery of two-bedroomed dwellings could be found to be unsustainable, reduce flexibility and have a negative impact on satisfying future housing demands.  Members had also expressed concern at that meeting over providing suitable accommodation for small families with mixed gender children being required to share bedrooms.  Guidance from the government on this issue was noted.


Considerable debate was held on this issue, and points raised were as follows:-

· Affordable housing should have low running costs, even though this was more expensive at the outset when homes with energy saving elements are constructed 
· Members would still like to see a reasonable proportion of three-bedroomed affordable properties

· Four/five bedroomed houses should be included in order to provide homes that attract high level jobs and earners into the area


Discussion was held on the housing market over recent years, and it was felt that it had been artificially inflated, driven by inflation and the growth in the money supply.  However a fundamental change had occurred during 2008 and market prices of both land and property had fallen sharply.  The current economic climate was resulting in adult children returning to live with their parents and the private rented market was becoming flooded with flats, which no-one wanted.



Caution was expressed regarding building new homes to meet the affordable housing supply, when the dynamics of the housing market were so fluid.  It was felt that flexibility was essential in the current market.  It was noted that there was currently a high demand for socially rented homes, with over 4,000 people on the housing register.


Debate was held on the currency of data collected when compiling the Housing Market Assessment.  It was noted that the assessment looked at all housing across the market and the results had identified a priority for two-bedroomed properties in both the owner-occupied and affordable sectors.  Members remained cautious about the impact of policy on future plans, and it was felt that care should be exercised at a time when there was such little movement in the housing and land market.  It was also felt that it should be recognised that figures and data used in the assessment were not as strong as they might be in view of the present circumstances.


Members discussed the impact of the rent assistance scheme, which had placed 300 households into the private rented sector, the majority in two-bedroomed properties.


It was noted that the Housing Market Assessment was considered to be a technical background document and focused on the proposed development of East Kettering in the context of the housing market.  As the market was changing, it followed that the document would be used for guidance only, and there may be some re-balancing of expectations on housing type and tenure.  It was felt that the document should not fetter delivery.

RESOLVED
that the East Kettering Housing Market Assessment be adopted as a background technical study to inform the preparation of the Council’s Local Development Framework and for its findings to be used in discussions/negotiations with developers, whilst recognising that the dynamics of the housing market have to be taken into account.

08.PPC.44
EAST KETTERING STRATEGIC DESIGN SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD)


A report was submitted which informed members of the consultation responses received in relation to the East Kettering Strategic Design SPD.  The report also sought agreement to the proposed changes to the East Kettering Strategic Design SPD and the accompanying Sustainability Appraisal and sought approval to take the SPD to Full Council for adoption.  The report additionally sought endorsement of the Taylor Young Design Guidance as a Companion Guide to the Supplementary Planning Document.


Reference was made to the debate which had taken place at the previous meeting and it was noted that this item had been deferred pending consideration of the East Kettering Housing Market Assessment.


It was noted that in Appendix 1B a response had been received from Churches Together regarding provision of space for religious activity.  It was agreed to add a sentence to the SPD in respect of 9.1 and 9.2.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the consultation responses received in relation to the East Kettering Strategic Design SPD and Sustainability Appraisal and Kettering Borough Council’s response be noted;


(ii)
the proposed changes to the East Kettering Strategic Design SPD and the accompanying Sustainability Appraisal be agreed subject to the addition of comments relating to the provision of space for religious activity;

(iv) the SPD be submitted to Full Council for adoption on 26th February 2009; 

(v) the Taylor Young Design Guidance be endorsed as a Companion Guide to the Supplementary Planning Document; and
(vi) the East Kettering Housing Market Assessment be read as a background technical study alongside the SPD, whilst recognising that the dynamics of the housing market have to be taken into account. 
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.53 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
AI
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